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DISCLAIMER:  The Riley Motor Club Qld Inc. accepts no re-

sponsibility for the results of contributor's advice, nor does it 

endorse any services/ goods/ products offered by advertisers.  

Opinions expressed in this Newsletter are not necessarily 

those of the Club, its Officers, or its Editor 

Editorial 

This edition is dedicated to the many Riley en-

thusiasts who enjoy tinkering with the engine 

and body parts of their cars and then driving 

them.  Out of the several owners approached 

for stories Ken and Neil were available and 

willing to let the Torquetube editor into their 

garages— and that is not without risk as he 

touches stuff like engine parts, door handles 

and instruments and sometimes they seem to 

come off. 

It is really interesting that both of the Riley 

owners visited also had other restoration pro-

jects as seen in the articles and pictures fea-

tured in this month’s magazine.  

For those curious about the George’s electrical 

failure while travelling to the Phillip Island Rally 

(the editor’s RMB) it was a short in the lighting 

switch.  

mailto:norest1@bigpond.com
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 APRIL BREAKFAST RUN 

A very successful breakfast run had 11 classics and 3                                      
moderns enjoying a beautiful picnic by the lake. 
Matthew French in his Riley 9 and 2 MGTF's were all on their first run since 
restorations. 
3 Rileys, a Jaguar S Type, and 7 MG's made an impressive line up. 
 
Trevor  Taylor 

11th Thursday 8 PM at the Riley Motor 
Clubhouse: Monthly General Meeting of the 

Queensland Riley Motor Club, Samford Show-
grounds 

 

14th Sunday 9.30 AM Breakfast run: 
The breakfast run in May will be slightly differ-
ent! Instead of cooking on a BBQ we will meet 
in Woodford and purchase a breakfast at one of 
the many coffee shops /bakeries in the main 
street. The Samford group will leave at 0815 
and travel through Dayboro and over Mt Me. 

There may also be markets on the High St but 
there is plenty of parking near the shops. 
Hope you can join us. 
Any queries call Trevor on 0407 717 853. 

 

21st May, 9 AM Club run:  Our destination 

is Lake Macdonald in the Noosa Heads Botanic 
Gardens. Meet at the northbound twin BP sta-
tion (northbound), Bruce Highway , Caboolture 
at 9am. The destination address is Lake Mac-
donald Drive, Lake Macdonald. BYO picnic 
lunch, parking is along Lake Macdonald Drive. 

MAY EVENTS PROGRAM 
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Introducing Bob Oswald 

I was born in the then British dominion of 
Cyprus just as the sun was finally setting 
on the Empire, and was brought up in a 
double handful of countries in the Middle 
East, Asia, Africa, the Caribbean and North 
America, before leaving home to live in 
Britain.  That was in 1970, and one conse-
quence of leaving the parental nest at an 
early age was having to rely on cars cost-
ing 10 to 50 pounds.   
 
With kitchen scales and a long spanner I 
torqued up my first head on a 1963 Sun-
beam Rapier, then a week later splurged 
three quid on a bendy torque wrench when 
the head gasket blew.  I never looked back 
after that (too much smoke) and over the 
following 15 years had about 150 old mo-
tors (but not a single Riley) go through my 
hands, most of which were tarted up, fet-
tled and sold for a modest profit as I sup-
plemented my income on the blind side of 
the tax man (a traditional pursuit in the Brit-
ain of those days).   
 
As a young chap, a hobby of SCUBA div-
ing led on to first lobster diving, then sal-
vage diving, and finally into the depths of 
the North Sea as a rig diver.  A crash in 
that industry in 1977 gave me leisure to 
think about the long term, which caused 
me to go back to school and eventually to 
gain degrees in marine biology at the Uni-
versity of Wales, where I met my wife, with 
whom I have now spent almost exactly 39 
years.  Poor woman.  In an early attempt to 
get away from me, in 1986 my wife got a 
job at a university in Oregon, some eight 
time zones, one ocean and a fair size con-
tinent away from me.  It did her little good 
though, as the bad penny then turned up 
on her doorstep.   
 
However, we spent a happy 18 years in 
Oregon where we bought a small farm, 
and, after a long gap away from old cars I 
bought a 1964 Mercedes Benz 220S.  A 
lovely thing, and a complete lemon that I 
got rid of pronto at a considerable 
loss.  Then followed my first Internet-Sight-
Unseen purchase, a 1965 Bristol 408 from 
1500 miles away.  We then moved up to 
Alberta, Canada in 2004, having taken ad-
vantage of a weak Canadian dollar to buy 
a larger farm up here.  After moving here I 

bought a 1959 Morris Oxford Series IV (the 
estate version of the rounded S3 Oxford 
saloon) and finally my most recent Internet-
Sight-Unseen purchase, a 1950 Riley 
RMB, serial number 60S6512, from Que-
bec, some 3000 miles away.   

 
Above: The beauty that caught Bob’s 
eye 
I know you won't believe this, but both of 
my Internet purchases showed considera-
ble discrepancies between their described 
state and their arrived state.  You'd think I'd 
learn, but apparently not.  So here I am, 
retired now, or refired as I like to think of 
myself, doing the cooking and sending my 
wife out to work as a veterinarian to sup-
port my old car habit.  
 
 
Below: The dash curiously on the left 
side 
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The Riley is a lovely thing but is at present 
up on axle stands awaiting a brake job and 
axle seal refettle.  Various large projects 
have come up in the last two years to pre-
vent my finishing the car, but I am hoping 
that 2017 will be its year to get back on the 
road.  I am very envious of the British clas-
sic scene in Australia and New Zealand, 
and I am always astounded when I read of 
how lively the scene still is.  One day I 
hope to come over there and surreptitious-
ly slip a couple of pre-war Riley tourers in-
to a container when no one is looking. 
 

 
Since purchase I have raised her bottom with 
new springs, rebuilt the SUs and spruced up 
the engine compartment, and am in the middle 

Above: The engine  complete with brake  
fluid reservoir on the  exhaust side 

of rear axle work.  My intention is to produce a 
nice-driving and reliable fifty-foot car, if that ex-
pression exists down your way too.  The pic-
ture adjacent shows her in my workshop, as 
she was just before I put her up on axle stands 
last year. 

(Edit) I met Bob over the internet after he had 
written to our Club President, Ken Lonie.  At 
the time I had no idea that we had an overseas 
member and contacted Bob to find out about 
his car interest. Welcome to the Club, Bob. 

Committee News 

Secretary 

Mark reported that  a NATIONAL HERITAGE 

DAY—Picnic in the Park would be held on Sun-

day 21 May. More details in the meeting 

minutes. 

Current Club membership  is required at the 

time  when a vehicle is put on SIVS rego. Cur-

rent membership is also required when using 

SIVS registration. 

National Rally Coordinator 

Further information about booking accommoda-

tion was sent by Wendy to Interstate Editors. 

Registrar 

A number of folders  containing much history 

about cars currently in Queensland are being 

kept at the Club House. Members are welcome 

to consult these records  so they might discover 

the history of their car. 

President 

Ken reported that he had participated in a Pres-

idents meeting at the recent National Rally and  

questions about the sale of spare parts from 

interstate clubs was resolved. The details are in 

the meeting minutes. 

Club House 

Bill White and  Trevor Taylor are engaged in 

activities to fund a covered outdoor area for 

events. 
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On Sunday, beginning at 11 AM on the 4th June Albert's rise from the 
miry waters of the Brisbane River and long decay in a coastal Bris-
bane graveyard will be celebrated at 74 Treehaven Way, Maleny, 
Queensland. 
 
It is hoped that you will join Albert's current custodians in your glad 
rags to join in the celebration and to look Him over. It is also hoped that 
Albert will be joined by many of his fellow Rileys. Parking is on the front 
lawn.  
 
A BBQ lunch will be provided as well as coffee and tea. If you wish to 
stay for lunch RSVP is needed for catering purposes (phone or e-mail 
(07 5499 9826/ philip.w.wyllie@gmail.com). BYO refreshment drinks. 
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Rockhampton       

Rileys 
Wednesday 21/6/2017 – Sunday 25/6/2017. 

 

Come & join us, a fabulous little trip – 2 days in convoy to get 

to Rocky, meet up with our Townsville Rileyites, 2 days at Rock-

hampton of driving/exploring/chatting, fun, good food, coffee 

etc etc. 

Only 8 weeks away, ask Wendy L for details re booking accom-

modation etc.  Last time we did this trip, it was excellent 

Hope you can come 

 

Ken Lonie    Mob: 0409 613231.  
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Above: The stuff of childhood dreams 

 

Above an Austin A40 off the internet 
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Below: ‘The Just Cars’ advertised RMB 

 

 Ov
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Above:  A typical Riley owner’s position 

Above: The thermostat located in the top 

hose 

 

Below: Rejuvenated seats. 
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Above: The heater below the winged dash 

 

 

Magnificent Motoring with RMA 39S16885            
by Neil Walter 

The car was purchased in the early 1970s, 

maybe it was 1971. It is an early 1949 1 ½ with 

a winged dash and Jaeger instruments and a 

wind out driver’s side window. Co-incidentally 

my brother Bruce bought a 1949 RMA some 

years after me and we ended up restoring 

them at the same time. It was a later 1949 

RMA and it had the Smiths square instruments 

with a fixed windscreen. My car was purchased 

for the princely sum of $150. At the time, it 

wasn’t a goer but it was my first car. Initially the 

car was tidied up and after some work on the 

engine the car was in sufficiently good condi-

tion to put it on the road and it became my dai-

ly drive. After completing the initial tidy up the 

car was driven to Cairns and the only mishap 

was that a shock absorber bracket broke but 

the car made it to Cains and back without diffi-

culty.  It was also my on-going project.  

Fortunately, my skill set was in timber work and 

later in life I became a manual arts teacher. In 

the meantime, I had joined the Riley Motor 

Club and become acquainted with that remark-

able engineer and Riley enthusiast, Jack Warr.  

At every opportunity, Jack was quizzed on all 

things to do with machining and assembling 

the mechanical parts of British motor cars and 

gradually a body of knowledge was acquired. 

Even now although Jack is in his ninety’s he 

provides lots of good advice.  He has contribut-

ed much and has given many enthusiasts con-

fidence to tackle the mechanical requirements 

to restore and maintain their Rileys to a rea-

sonable standard. 

Above: Timber complete and car uphol-

stered                                                            

About 25 years ago, my brother purchased his 

1949 basket case so I took my car off the road 

and we did a complete body off restoration to 

both cars. Most of the timber work in my car 

was sufficiently intact to use as templates. The 

major exception was the ‘A’ pillar and this was 

in a very poor condition. Together we made the  
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timber work from Queensland Maple. This tim-
ber is a reasonably light hardwood that is local 
and in plentiful supply. The timber is also used 
in boat making and was used in aircraft con-
struction. Unique to this hard wood is that it 
has an interlocking grain so it is harder to work 
with but very strong. When assembling the tim-
ber frames for the cars captive plates were 
used for the door catches and where screws 
could be used they were utilised to maximise 
the rigidity of the frame. It took between 2 and 
3 years to make the timber shapes and to as-
semble them.  

After the rebuilding of the cars a minimal 

amount of lead wiping was utilised and the 

body and panels were prepared for paint. We 

used a good quality acrylic or cellulose paint 

and I painted my car maroon as you can see 

from the photographs. On one occasion, I took 

my wife and three children to O’Rileys. For 

those who may not know this O’Rileys is locat-

ed on the scenic rim inland from the Gold 

coast and at that time it was a popular camp-

ing and leisure centre. A local worker was 

quite surprised when my wife, three children, 

picnic table, our clothes and camping equip-

ment was unloaded from the car but of course 

as everyone knows Rileys have ample stor-

age. The car continued to be my every day 

drive and it was utilised for all sorts of activi-

ties. 

Above: Paint and chrome looking good at a 

distance 

The paint has lasted well over 25 years but is 

now a little tired and in need of a new paint job. 

The chrome work was all in reasonable condi-

tion so this was utilised during the rebuilding 

but it also is becoming tired and in need of re-

chroming. The car was regularly driven up to 8 

years ago and only put off the road so that my 

attention could be focused on restoring a pre-

war 1936 Singer Sports 9.  

This is course is not the end of this story about 

39S 16885. A little while ago my daughter 

asked me to drive her to her wedding in the 

Riley. I am happy to say that not much was 

needed to be done to get the car ready. The 

cork parts in the carburettors had dried up so 

these needed to be replaced and with new 

plugs and points and after an oil change the 

car fired up without hesitation. The two cars 

were utilised for my daughter’s wedding with-

out mishap. 

Below: The wedding cars 

Rileys are beautifully engineered and my car is 
a pleasure to drive. All the instruments have 
not failed to work over the years and the car 
has always been a safe and robust car to 

Above: Neil’s workshop displaying a more 
recent restoration; a pre-war Singer 
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drive. One of the workers at Northside Cylinder 
head recommended that I use 98 Octane fuel 
and I have taken that advice. Penrite oil HPR 
30 for older cars is used as well as older style 
oils for the differential and gearbox. Of course, 
everyone has their opinion but I like Penrite. 
The original distributer has been replaced with 
a DJ4A distributor. It has a Mitsubishi module 
that is fitted to Hyundai Excels (first series) 
Bosch part number BIM 076. The spark plugs 
used are NGK with a 40 thou gap. The tyres 
used are a light truck radial 175/75R16C – 
Nankang Passion CW 20. With this smaller 
tyre, it allows the car to be a little nippier on the 
roads and they allow the car to corner well. 

Above: Engine displayed 

 

Fitting Albert’s rear window by Philip Wyllie 

There are a whole range of skills that my bride 

has that I know little or nothing about. For ex-

ample I was pondering upon the best way to fit 

the rear window into the hood of Albert. While 

contemplating this I raised the subject with my 

bride and she said that the first thing that 

needed to be done is to baste the hood mate-

rial to the headlining. ‘What?’, I asked. ‘ What 

does that mean?’ I was thinking along the 

lines of wiping butter onto a roast chicken in 

the oven. She said, ‘You stitch the hood with 

long stitches to the headlining outside of the 

line of where the window will be attached and 

then you stitch the hood and lining together 

inside the line of where the window frame will 

go to hold the two together while the shape of 

the window is cut out. That made sense so it 

was what was done. 

Above: headlining all stitched up and posi-

tion of rear window determined 

 

First though, the height of the window needed 
to be determined so that when the hood was 
pushed back into the hood box, the rear win-
dow would descend into its place without get-
ting stuck on the tub section or the frame that 
the rear seat sits against or both. So, a phone 
call was made to Chris Gilbert who knows just 
about everything that matters about post war 
Rileys. He told me that when a professional 
upholsterer fitted Bill Peasley’s rear window he 
stitched it in too low so it didn’t fall into place 
by itself (Bill is a long time member of the WA 
club). So, every time the hood was pushed 
down Bill had to manually push the window 
into the hood box. That was scary. After 
spending so much time and money on the 
hood and fitting and refitting the headlining I 
didn’t want to make a mistake. With further re-
flection on my bride’s suggestion a central lo-
cation for the rear window was determined us-
ing a measuring stick, then the inner window 
frame was separated from the outer frame and 
a chalk line was made around the inner frame 
onto the hood.  The inner frame was then 
stitched with a single stitch on the four corners 
of the window to the hood and the hood was 
lowered into the hood box. Hallelujah! The 
hood inner frame lowered into the hood box 
and then the front of the frame fell forward just 
into the right space.  
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Above: experimenting with window position 

The procedure of raising and lowering the 
hood was conducted a few more times to see if 
there were any catching points but none ap-
peared and it was decided that the correct po-
sition had been jagged on the first attempt.  

This was not my experience with the headlin-
ing, however. The material used on the first 
attempt turned out to be a bit too stretchy and 
you could never get a tight finish when the 
hood was locked into position. All was not lost, 
though as this was used as a template and an 
alternative material was used. It was a furniture 
upholstery cloth that was purchased at a 
‘Spotlight’ material warehouse. This was strong 
and firm and it worked well, but then it was 
found that it was too short on the side pieces. 
The stretchiness of the first material covered 
this issue over. So off came the headlining 
again and new side pieces were sewed into 
place. Again, it wasn’t quite right so off it came 
again, readjusted and this time it fitted. I was 
quite pleased with this effort until Ian Hender-
son looked at it and said it was a bit loose. 

Well, I’m not doing it again! By the way Ian was 
right, but at some point or other perfection has 
to give way to maintaining one’s sanity. 

Above: Rear window has fallen into the 
hood box  

The inner frame was then taken off the hood 
and the basting commenced. Thankfully, my 
bride was willing to climb into Albert and pass 
the needle back to me when I pushed it 
through the hood and the lining. After an hour 
the outer stitching was in place and my bride 
departed. Having been abandoned to my own 
devices, the needle was again threaded and 
the inner basting was conducted. It required 
twenty one entries into the car and twenty one 
exits resulting in sore knees and various 
wounds inflicted by the needle. Then, the anx-
ious moment arrived. A blade was put to the 
hood, a slit made through the hood and head-
lining and after that the garage scissors em-
ployed to cut along the line made by the chalk. 
This completed the chalk was ground back to a 
fine point and all of the bolt holes marked out 
on the outer skin of the hood. A single hole pa-
per punch was then utilised to cut the holes for 
the 2BA countersunk bolts. The punch was a 
hand operated thing that cut a circle through 
paper by closing the lever and it worked beau-
tifully.  

The bottom of 

the window de-

scends first 

and then the 

top of the win-

dow falls for-

ward 
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The next step had been foreseen and a few 
days earlier ‘Clark Rubber’ had been visited 
and a self -adhesive rubber strip was applied 
to the inside of the outer window frame with 
Perspex in situ. The locations for the bolts 
were then cut out in the thin rubber and the 
bolts were screwed into their places to see if 
enough rubber had been removed from the 
bolt holes to make a n easy entry point. This 
completed my bride was again enticed into the 
man cave to hold the outer frame in place 
while I placed the bolts through the inner frame 
holes and screwed them into the outer frame. 
This worked well for the top and some of the 
bottom holes but a few of the bolts had been 
cut a fraction too short so two other bolts were 
cut to size and these were located and 
screwed through the inner and into the outer 
frame. After a couple of hours of work all of the 
bolts were in place and tightened to what 
seemed like a good firm finish. The hood was 
then lowered into the hood box and the top of 
the hood just touched the rear seat frame. Us-
ing a pair of nibblers the edge of the frame was 
trimmed back by 3 mm, the timber edging re-
placed and the hood was again lowered. It fit-
ted beautifully. The outer basting stitches were 

then removed and the window examined in its 
position. 

The window frame is made from brass, it is 

electro plated, Perspex is fitted into the rebate 

and the inner frame is screwed to it making the 

all up weight of just over one and a half kilos – 

1.520 kilos to be precise. Now that is a reason-

ably heavy window to hang on a material hood. 

So, it sags just slightly. But I am pretty happy 

with the outcome and I hope the reader has 

enjoyed the story. 

Above: rear window in place 

What one man learned from his wife about building Rileys 

The stretchy part of material is across the bias. 

I didn’t know that but my wife did. She ex-

plained that if you cut across the material at a 

45 degree angle the strip that is cut out is much 

more stretchy than if you cut along the grain. 

So I did that and made the strips 4 inches wide.  

The purpose of doing this is so that the draft 

excluder that was being made for my car would 

go around the edges of the door openings with-

out producing folds in the material. It works. 

Next she said you just sew the ends of the 

strips together along the angle and the material 

can be lengthened as long as you want it to be. 

All of the women at Spotlight seemed to know 

these things and so I am wondering what else  

my wife knows about building Rileys that she 

hasn’t told me yet? 

Anon. 
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Queensland National Rally in Caloundra on 7th -11th May 2018 
  

There have been numerous difficulties experienced by Members attempting to book their 
accommodation for the Queensland National Rally in Caloundra on 7

th
 -11

th
 May 2018. 

Please accept my apologies for any inconvenience you have experienced. The Oaks has 
changed their booking method for our event and have issued the attached form to be used 
for booking accommodation. Please inform me of any other difficulties if they should arise. 
Please be assured that The Oaks Oasis Resort is a well regarded events venue. The  2018 
National Riley Rally will continue the fantastic history of previous National Rallies. Entry 
forms will be widely circulated in August 2017. I welcome any enquiries regarding our up-
coming event that is only 12 months away. 
Wendy Lonie 
Queensland Rileys, 2018 
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Queensland 

 
National Rileys in Caloundra, QLD 

7th – 11th May 2018 
Expression of Interest 

We cordially invite you to express your interest in the 2018 National Riley event in 

Caloundra, Queensland  

Come and join us! 
Caloundra is a vibrant destination on the Sunshine Coast just 1 hour north of Brisbane. Besides its obvi-
ous attributes of magnificent beaches and tourist facilities, it still retains a family atmosphere.  
The Oaks Resort in Caloundra is our home base.   
It offers several options of accommodation ranging  
from hotel rooms to villas with secure parking for 
 our cars.  Other accommodation options in the  
immediate vicinity of The Oaks include Caravan 
Park cabins & several motels. Our event will be for  
4 days, so the opportunity is to extend your stay in 
 this iconic part of Australia, maybe even  
incorporating the Commonwealth Games in April  
2018!  Our time together will offer many opportunities of shared fellowship, drives to the wonderful 
Hinterland of the Sunshine Coast, good food, lots of fun, laughter, Riley conversation and lifetime mem-
ories. We promise a great event and hope you will join us 

Suggested Accommodation  

The Oaks Resort, Golden Beach, Caloundra 5491 0333 

Caloundra Waterfront Holiday Park (Cabins) 1800 550 138 

Anchorage Motor Inn, Bowman St., Caloundra 5491 1499 

Attendees to book own accommodation  

independently 

Registration 

Monday 7
th

 May 2018 

End of Rally 

Friday 11
th

 May 2018 
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Contact details of QLD 

organizing team: 

 

Ken & Wendy Lonie:

 kenlonie@bigpond.com 

 0409 613 231 

 

Bill White: the-

whitehouse7@bigpond.com 

 0408 451 738 

 
Sheila Hill: 
realsheila@bigpond.com  

 0408 295 243 

 

Di Phillips:  diannephil-

lips@optusnet.com.au  

 

 

Any enquiries are welcome  

 

We aim to continue the tradition of 

fabulous and memorable National 

Riley Rallies 

 

 

Please fill in the form and post or 

email to: 

Riley Motor Club of Queensland 
Inc 

c/- Wendy Lonie 

44 Benecke Road 
Maleny QLD 4552 

kenlonie@bigpond.com 

 

On receipt of your forms prior to 

31st August 2017, an entry form & 

additional information will be sent 

to you promptly. 

 

Names: 

__________________________ 

__________________________

__________________________ 

 

Address: 

__________________________ 

__________________________

__________________________ 

State & Postcode: 

______________________ 

 

Email: 

__________________________ 

__________________________ 

 

Phone/Mob: 

_________________________ 

_________________________ 
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